

Temi di Discussione

(Working Papers)

Social capital and the cost of credit: evidence from a crisis

by Paolo Emilio Mistrulli and Valerio Vacca







Temi di discussione

(Working papers)

Social capital and the cost of credit: evidence from a crisis

by Paolo Emilio Mistrulli and Valerio Vacca

Number 1009 - April 2015

The purpose of the Temi di discussione series is to promote the circulation of working papers prepared within the Bank of Italy or presented in Bank seminars by outside economists with the aim of stimulating comments and suggestions.

The views expressed in the articles are those of the authors and do not involve the responsibility of the Bank.

Editorial Board: GIUSEPPE FERRERO, PIETRO TOMMASINO, PIERGIORGIO ALESSANDRI, MARGHERITA BOTTERO, LORENZO BURLON, GIUSEPPE CAPPELLETTI, STEFANO FEDERICO, FRANCESCO MANARESI, ELISABETTA OLIVIERI, ROBERTO PIAZZA, MARTINO TASSO. *Editorial Assistants:* ROBERTO MARANO, NICOLETTA OLIVANTI.

ISSN 1594-7939 (print) ISSN 2281-3950 (online)

Printed by the Printing and Publishing Division of the Bank of Italy

SOCIAL CAPITAL AND THE COST OF CREDIT: EVIDENCE FROM A CRISIS

by Paolo Emilio Mistrulli* and Valerio Vacca**

Abstract

Social capital is a key factor affecting the functioning of financial markets (Guiso, Sapienza and Zingales, 2004). However, the estimation of the effect of social capital on credit markets is notoriously difficult. In this paper we exploit the recent Lehman Brothers crisis and a rich dataset to investigate whether social capital shields firms from the tightening of credit conditions. We mainly focus on lending to small Italian firms that rely almost exclusively on banks' credit and we compare the level of loan interest rates before (June 2008) and after (June 2010) Lehman's default for a balanced sample of bank-firm relationships. We find that for firms headquartered in provinces where social capital is higher, the rise in the loan spreads following Lehman's default was milder compared to firms located in low-social capital communities. The benefits were larger for small firms borrowing from more than one bank and for uncollateralised credit but did not extend to larger firms. Moreover, different measures of social capital provide slightly different results, suggesting a more ambiguous role for particularistic networking (e.g. having a wide network of friends) than for altruistic behaviour rooted in universalistic ethics. Finally, the propensity of a community to cooperate in the credit market, a kind of credit-specific measure of networking, did not always have an impact comparable to that for more general measures of social capital.

JEL Classification: A13, G01, G2.

Keywords: social capital, trust, SME finance, credit cooperation, financial crises.

Contents

1. Introduction and motivation	5
2. Estimation strategy and data	7
2.1 Estimation strategy	7
2.2 How to measure social capital?	10
2.3 Data	11
3. Results	
3.1. Baseline specification	
3.2. Universalism vs. particularism	14
3.3. Robustness checks	15
4. Conclusions	16
5. References	17
Appendix A. Tables	20
Appendix B. Variable and data description	27

^{*} Bank of Italy, Economic Research Unit, Naples Branch.

^{**} Bank of Italy, Economic Research Unit, Bari Branch.

1 Introduction and motivation³

Since the seminal works of Banfield (1958), Putnam *et al.* (1994) and Fukuyama (1995), social capital has captured great attention from the economists that have explained a wide range of economic phenomena by relying on it. Among them, the functioning of the credit market seems quite a natural candidate for testing the relationship between social capital and the economy, independently from how social capital has been conceptualized.

Broadly speaking, two different views have been debated.

First, according to Guiso, Sapienza and Zingales (2011) social capital may be defined as "those persistent and shared beliefs and values that help a group overcome the free rider problem in the pursuit of socially valuable activities". They label this sort of social capital as civic capital. Starting from this definition it clearly follows that civicness has an impact on the credit market since there is a wide consensus that the latter is largely affected by free-riding problems. Indeed, wherever internalized norms are stronger and more widely shared, borrowers might be less prone to opportunistic behaviours (i.e. *moral hazard*) since that would be contrary to their moral values. Trustworthiness and creditworthiness are closely related concepts (Glaeser *et al.*, 2000) as bank lending is based on trust-intensive contracts – credit is ultimately an exchange of a sum of money today for a promise to pay back the loan in the future – and the connection between social capital and trust is widely acknowledged.

Second, social capital has been also conceptualized as a relational resource that can "accrue to an individual or group by virtue of possessing a durable network of more or less institutionalized relationships of mutual acquaintance and recognition" (Bourdieu, 1980). By following this definition, we are able to identify another link between social capital and the market for credit. Wherever the local community is highly interconnected the risk of being socially stigmatized may dissuade people from behaving in an opportunistic way (Coleman, 1990). It may also reinforce peer monitoring which further contributes to mitigate opportunistic behaviours. Furthermore, a widespread network of social relations may also help banks overcome adverse selection problems since in a highly interconnected community information is more easily shared and, as long as banks are part of the network, they may collect more easily soft information (i.e. information that is not verifiable by third parties and cannot be easily transmitted within the organisational structure of banks).

All in all, both notions mentioned above (civicness or networks) point to the hypothesis that the market for credit is more efficient in those areas where social capital is more developed. Among the first papers to investigate whether a relation of this kind is in place, Guiso, Sapienza and Zingales (2004, GSZ henceforth) showed that in high-social-capital

³ The opinions are those of the authors and do not involve the Bank of Italy. The paper has been partly written while Paolo Emilio Mistrulli was at the European Central Bank, Financial Research Division, as an ESCB/IO expert. We would like to thank Guglielmo Barone, Alberto Dalmazzo, Guido De Blasio, Alberto Pozzolo, Paolo Sestito, participants to two workshops held at the Bank of Italy, Rome, on 14 and 15 November 2013 and on 26 June 2014, participants to a seminar given at the European Central Bank, and two anonymous referees for very useful comments.

areas households can access the credit market at better conditions, thus indicating that social capital has an economically meaningful impact on financial development.

More recently de Blasio, Scalise e Sestito (2014) argued that a useful distinction to investigate social behaviour is also between universalistic and particularistic values. According to Baurmann (1997) "A group is all the more particularistic, the more its networks, its norms of reciprocity and trust and its aims are confined to the members of the group, whereas a group is all the more universalistic, the more its networks, its norms of reciprocity and trust and its aims transgress the boundaries of the group and encompass other citizens and groups in a society". In other terms, both civicness and networks may encompass particularistic as well as universalistic components and, as a consequence, the 'economic payoff' of social capital may depend on the relative importance of its particularistic versus universalistic components. However, the evidence on the economic significance of the universalism-particularism dichotomy has been scant so far (see Alesina and Giuliano, 2010, 2011, for a remarkable exception).⁴

While the debate on the role of social capital in the economy is well developed, the identification of a causal effect from social capital to the market for credit is still an issue. One of the reasons for this is that the estimated effect of social capital may be driven by several unobserved characteristics that correlate with the functioning of the credit market.

In this paper, we propose a novel identification strategy which is based on three main ingredients. First, we rely on a quasi-natural experiment, the default of Lehman Brothers in September 2008, that caused an unexpected change in the level of uncertainty and in the degree of informational asymmetry between banks and borrowers.⁵ Second, the level of social capital differs among Italian provinces and it greatly depends on historical factors that modify it very slowly.⁶ The interaction of an unexpected and common shock with the dispersion of pre-crisis social capital among Italian provinces, the latter being totally unrelated to the Lehman crisis, assures that the Lehman collapse was a source of an exogenous variation in the level of uncertainty and asymmetric information across provinces, possibly resulting in a heterogeneous response in terms of the availability of credit to borrowers (the hypothesis to be tested). Indeed, in those provinces where the level of social capital was higher the consequences of the financial turmoil might have been less pronounced since firms would be less prone to opportunistic behaviours and banks would be better able at collecting soft information, the latter becoming *more* important within an environment of greater information asymmetry.

As for the third ingredient of our identification strategy, we rely on a very rich database allowing us to use bank-borrower fixed effects jointly controlling for time invariant charac-

⁴ Partly related to this issue and with reference to Italy, Bonaccorsi di Patti (2009) finds that higher interest rates are applied by banks to firms established in Italian provinces featuring lower levels of social capital but strong family ties, thus apparently driving a wedge between universalistic and particularistic networks.

⁵ Other papers have relied on the Lehman collapse to identify an exogenous variation in the availability of credit. See among others, Albertazzi and Marchetti (2010), De Haas and Van Horen (2012), Chodorow-Reich (2014), Gambacorta and Mistrulli (2014), Ivashina and Scharfstein (2010), Santos (2011).

⁶ Guiso, Sapienza and Zingales (2008).

teristics of borrowers, lenders and the relationship between them. We complement these controls with time varying ones both at the bank and the firm level, including some controls referred to the province where the firm is headquartered.

Our paper not only contributes to the literature investigating the nexus between social capital and financial development. Since we exploit the Lehman crisis to identify the impact of social capital on the supply of credit, our paper is also related to the growing literature on the effects of the recent crisis on credit markets. In this respect, Puri, Rocholl and Steffen (2011) outlined that the credit supply reduction in the aftermath of the crisis was comparatively stronger for (German) banks which were more liquidity-constrained, while Ivashina and Scharfstein (2010) point out that banks whose funding was more reliant on short term debt tended to cut new credit lines to a major extent. Carvalho, Ferreira and Matos (2011) find that the stronger the bank-firm relationship before the crisis, the stronger has been the credit reduction after the 2008-2009 crisis, since lenders exploited their market power towards their borrowers – especially opaque borrowers – stemming from the accumulation of non-transferable information. As far as the cost of credit is concerned, Santos (2011) shows that interest rate spread increased in particular at banks whose balance sheet position was more weakened by the crisis. Bolton et al. (2013) and Gambacorta and Mistrulli (2014) show that relationship lenders (lenders investing a great effort on building stable and deep customer relationships) were able to smoothen out the effect of the crisis on the cost of credit granted to firms. Our paper contributes to this literature by assessing whether social capital helped explain the interest rate behaviour of lenders and mitigated the effects of the crisis on the cost of credit.

The main finding of our paper is that social capital helped shield small firms from the tightening of interest rate spread that followed the Lehman collapse, especially for multilender and uncollateralised borrowers. The effect is weaker for those forms of social capital involving a relatively high degree of 'particularism', including some credit-related measures. The finding is robust to several checks, some of which suggest that social capital is less relevant for larger, less opaque firms. On the contrary, as far as banks are concerned, we are not able to detect a significant heterogeneity between large and small banks.

The paper proceeds as follows. Section 2 details the econometric strategy and the data; in Section 3, after commenting the main findings based on both the base-line and an 'augmented' empirical setup, we extend the analysis to a wider range of social capital definitions and then perform some robustness checks. Section 4 concludes.

2. Estimation strategy and data

2.1 Estimation strategy

We compare the interest rate charged by banks, before and after Lehman Brothers' default (September 2008), to a balanced panel of bank-firm relationships in Italy. This allows us to use bank-firm fixed effects, controlling for observed and unobserved bank-firm time invariant characteristics, and verify whether the response to the shock depended on the level of social capital available in the province where each small firm is headquartered. Indeed, Italy represents an ideal laboratory to investigate this issue because, due to historical reasons, the level of social capital varies across the Italian provinces (Guiso, Sapienza and Zingales, 2008) and, reasonably, it has been little affected by the crisis.

We mainly focus on small firms (i.e. firms with less than 20 employees) because bank lending is virtually the unique source of funds for them and as a consequence we are almost sure that no substitution between bank lending and other sources of funds is in place. Furthermore, since small firms are highly informational opaque, their ability to repay a loan is assessed by banks mostly on the basis of soft information. As a consequence, trust and banks' ability at gathering soft information are critical factors allowing to mitigate informational asymmetries. Lending conditions to these firms are then particularly sensitive to the general level of trust and uncertainty.

Social capital may affect several aspects of credit relationships, and in particular the availability, the quality (i.e. the riskiness) and the cost of credit. In this paper, similarly to Santos (2011), we focus on the cost of credit. In a related paper, Lozzi and Mistrulli (2014) have investigated whether social capital affects the probability for a firm to get a new loan, showing that – following the Lehman collapse – the likelihood of approval declined to a lower extent for firms that were headquartered in high-social capital areas.

Similarly to Gambacorta and Mistrulli (2014) and Bolton *et al.* (2013) we focus on overdraft loans. Interest rates on overdraft loans are modified unilaterally and at very short notice by banks and this allows us to fully capture in our quarterly data the effects of the shocks in the interbank market or a change in banks' behaviour due to a re-pricing of credit risk. Moreover, our analysis takes into account the change in banks' price conditions over a two-year horizon (2008:q2–2010:q2) and therefore it is reasonable to believe that the repricing for changes in risk perceptions is completely included in our sample.

We investigate overdraft facilities (i.e. credit lines) also for three other reasons. First, this kind of loan contract represents the main liquidity management tool for firms – especially the small ones (with fewer than 20 employees) that are prevalent in Italy – which cannot afford more sophisticated techniques. Second, since these loans are highly standard-ised among banks, the cost of credit across different firms is not affected by unobservable (to the econometrician) loan-contract-specific covenants. Third, overdraft facilities are loans granted neither for some specific purpose, as it is for the case of mortgages, nor on the basis of a specific transaction, as it is for the case of short-term advances against trade credit receivables. As a consequence, according to Berger and Udell (1995) the pricing of these loans is highly associated with the borrower-lender relationship, thus providing us with a better tool for testing the role of social capital in bank interest rate setting.

In order to identify the link between social capital and the cost of credit we estimate the following equation:

$$r_{iit} = \alpha + \beta SocCap_i * PostLehman_t + \gamma PostLehman_t + \Phi BankFirm_{ii} + u_{iit}$$
(1)

where the dependent variable r is the spread between the loan interest rate charged by bank j, to firm i, at quarter t and the 3-month Euribor rate. Our sample is made of a balanced panel including each bank-firm relationship which is observed at two different dates t, a pre-Lehman period (June 2008) and a post-Lehman one (June 2010). We therefore exclude bank-firm relationships which are not present at both dates.⁷

As usual, there are pros and cons in following this approach. On one side, we may underestimate the role of social capital in the credit market. Indeed, in a crisis most of the terminated relationships are dropped on the initiative of the lender in order to get rid of their riskiest borrowers. As a consequence, our sample is made of firms which are less financially constrained and less risky than the average and which, therefore, can be expected to benefit less from social capital. On the other side, if we run the regressions on a unbalanced sample we are not able to rely on bank-firm fixed effects anymore and then we could not exclude that our results are possibly driven by unobserved characteristics that correlate with the cost of credit.⁸ It seems then safer to run the risk of underestimating the effect of social capital than that of capturing spurious effects.

In the equation (1), *PostLehman* is a dummy that equals 1 in June 2010, and 0 otherwise. We fully control for observed and unobserved characteristics of bank-firm relationships by including bank-firm fixed effects ($\Phi BankFirm_{ii}$).

The variable of interest is the interaction between the dummy *PostLehman* and the availability of social capital in the province where the firm is headquartered (*Soc-Cap*PostLehman*). In this way, we are able to identify the effect of social capital on the cost of credit.⁹

By using bank-firm fixed effects we are able to control only for all time invariant characteristics of bank, firm and bank-firm relationships. While some characteristics may change quite slowly, such that we can reasonably argue that they do not change in the period under investigation, others may not. For this reason, we also estimate an augmented version of equation (1) by adding time varying controls for both bank ($\theta Bank_{jl}$) and firm ($\delta Firm_{il}$) characteristics:

$r_{ijt} = \alpha + \beta SocCap_i * PostLehman_t + \gamma PostLehman_t + \Phi BankFirm_{ij} + \theta Bank_{jt} + \delta Firm_{it} + u_{ijt}$ (2)

In particular, we add the following controls. At the firm level, we consider a) the (lagged) share of credit granted by the main bank, which is identified within the pool of banks lending to the firm as that bank granting the largest amount to the borrower; b) the number of banks lending to the firm; c) the (lagged) share of secured bank debt over all the firm indebtedness with the banking system; d) the amount of short-term debt as a percent-

⁷ Mergers and acquisitions among banks between the two dates have been duly taken into account.

⁸ In section 3 below we provide some results based on the unbalanced sample, allowing for firm entry or exit.

⁹ Standard errors are clustered at quarter*province level, i.e. the geographic area for which the social capital proxies are available.

age of the amount of the overall bank debt. At the bank level, we add: a) the (lagged) level of bank capital (tier 1 capital) and b) the (lagged) amount of bank deposits as a percentage of total bank liabilities (deposits and bonds issued by the bank).

Firm-level variables a)-c) are aimed at controlling for the type of bank-firm relationships which may vary in terms of its strength and intensity and of the credit risk mitigation tools used. Moreover, the composition of firms' bank debt by maturity (i.e. firm-level control variable d) can be to some extent endogenous to the applied interest rates, since firms – as a reaction to the downturn – might modify their short-term financial needs (e.g. expanding or reducing credit from suppliers and to customers), and thus the maturity composition of their bank debt: it is therefore useful to account for this possibility (Petersen and Rajan, 1997). Bank-level controls are justified by the literature pointing out that credit tightening in the 2008-09 crisis was uneven across heterogeneous banks, depending on the initial balance sheet conditions of the lenders, especially as regards their capital endowment and the stability of their liabilities (see, above, the introduction).

In what follows we provide results for both estimation equations, and in particular for the (2), our benchmark specification.

2.2 How to measure social capital?

A crucial issue to be addressed concerns the measure of social capital. Indeed, social capital, in particular when it is conceptualized as a set of social norms, is hardly observable. For this reason, following GSZ, we start with the number of blood donations and the participation in referenda referred to the province where the borrower is headquartered. We then check whether our results are confirmed for a wider range of definitions. In particular, we expand the set of possible measures of social capital along two directions. On the one hand, we rely on alternative universalistic measures. This is due in order to run some robustness checks beyond the measures adopted by GSZ that can be reasonably considered as universalistic ones. On the other hand, we add some particularistic measures in order to assess whether, at least for the functioning of the credit market, both types of social capital definitions matter.

Among (additional) universalistic measures we consider proxies related to the support of non-profit association, through money or voluntary work and trust in politicians. As for particularistic measures we rely on the participation to polls whose outcome – differently from the GSZ's referenda – potentially benefits their members or on friends' networks which are mostly interdicted to outsiders. We also supplement these proxies with credit specific measures capturing the importance of cooperation in the credit market. By this way we investigate whether the impact of particularistic proxies depends on their being credit market specific or not. To this aim we measure the role cooperative banks (see Angelini, Di Salvo and Ferri, 1998) and of mutual guarantee institutions (see Columba, Gambacorta e Mistrulli, 2010; Mistrulli e Vacca, 2011), respectively, by the percentage, at the province level, of bank-firm relationships granted by cooperative banks or those backed by mutual guarantee institutions.

In order to make all those alternative measures better comparable we have standardized them (see Chodorow-Reich, 2014, for a paper using a similar approach). Indeed, even if all proxies are related to a unique phenomenon, i.e. social capital, they are indirect measures of it. In particular, these outcome-based proxies measure phenomena that may differ to a large extent one from another. All the social capital proxies are time invariant and are measured at the province level at dates preceding our sample period (2008-2010).¹⁰

2.3 Data

The data come from four sources:

i) the Credit Register (CR) maintained by the Bank of Italy contains detailed information on all loan contracts granted to each borrower whose total debt from a bank is above 30,000 euros (75,000 euros until December 2008); furthermore, the same data source enables us to identify the composition of the bank credit granted to a firm and its collateralisation (i.e. the share of each lender, the share of short-term financing, etc.), as well as bank-firm relationships that benefit from some form of credit cooperation, i.e. loans granted by credit cooperatives banks (CCBs) or backed by mutual guarantee institutions (MGIs);

ii) the Bank of Italy's Loan Interest Rate Survey includes information on interest rates charged on each loan above 75,000 euros reported to the CR and granted by a sample of over 200 Italian banks; this sample accounts for more than 90 per cent of loans to non-financial firms and is highly representative of the universe of Italian banks in terms of bank size, category and location;

iii) the data on social capital at provincial (Eurostat NUTS3) level are retrieved from Guiso *et al.* (2004), from the recurrent multi-purpose survey carried out by the Italian statistical institute (Istat) and from the Italian Ministry of Interior;

iv) finally, we use supervisory reports to the Bank of Italy including detailed information on banks' balance-sheets. This allows us to control for banks' time variant characteristics and identify those financial intermediaries that were hit more by the dry-up of liquidity in the interbank markets and the rise in the credit risk, possibly leading to a regulatory capital shortage. By doing this, we control for other factors which might have affected banks' credit supply stance, and thus potentially represents a confounding factor of the nexus between social capital and the credit market (see section 7).

For the purpose of our analysis, we use as a dependent variable the interest rates applied by banks to Italian small firms (with less than 20 employees) on overdraft facilities, net of the corresponding 3-month Euribor rate. Rates on overdraft facilities are chosen for the reasons explained above (see Section 2.1). Interest rates do not include any additional fees and we exclude the observations below the 1st and beyond the 99th percentile . The

¹⁰ The variables 'participation in ballots (referenda or general elections)' are referred to several dates: in that case we consider the percentage of ballot participation averaged across several elections before the 2008-2010 period.

rates are referred to the second quarter of 2008 and of 2010, which allows gauging the rate effect stemming from the severe economic downturn produced by the Lehman Brothers' collapse.

Tables b1 and b2 report some descriptive statistics about the main variables employed in the estimation exercises and display correlations among them. While a positive correlation among alternative proxies of social capital clearly emerges, some definitions which have been put forward by the extant literature, and which we will test in our specifications (notably the spread of friend networks), appear to be weakly or even negatively correlated with other social capital measures, suggesting that they are capturing features of the social structure of local communities which do not fully overlap with other features. The table also suggests that the *level* of interest rates applied to small firms is negatively correlated with the social capital endowments.

3. Results

3.1. Baseline specification

Table a1, columns [1] and [2], reports the results for the estimation of equation (1). In this baseline specification, we start from the measures of social capital which were introduced by GSZ, namely the frequency of blood donations and the participation to referenda.

The results support the hypothesis that social capital is beneficial to firms since it reduces the cost of credit. Indeed, for both measures of social capital we obtain a negative coefficient for the interaction term *SocCap***PostLehman*.

According to columns [3] and [4] of Table a1, the baseline results are confirmed when we augment the estimation equation by including firm and bank time varying controls (equation 2), our benchmark specification.

As we have already mentioned in the Introduction, although different views on the role social capital in the economy are debated, they all point to the hypothesis that social capital may have an impact on the functioning of the credit market by mitigating informational asymmetries or, at least, their consequences. Following this argument one may argue that the impact of social capital is stronger once other mitigating factors are not in place. In particular, when the relationship between banks and firms are not particularly close or when collateral is not or scarcely available. Indeed, there is some evidence supporting the view that the effects of Lehman's collapse have been smoothened by close lending relationships (Bolton *et al.*, 2013), since relationship banking may mitigate informational asymmetries (allowing for the accumulation of soft information) or reduce the consequences of these asymmetries. Similarly, banks may mitigate asymmetric information problems by relying on secured lending (Hart and Moore, 1995)

For these reasons, we check whether the impact of social capital depends on the characteristics of the lending relationships (single versus multiple lending) and of the loan contracts (secured versus unsecured loans). In particular, in Table a2 we report the results obtained when we split the sample into two sub-samples including alternatively those firms borrowing from only one bank (*single lending*) and the one including those firms borrowing from at least two banks (*multiple lending*). Similarly, we distinguish between secured and unsecured lending relationships. We estimate model (2), that includes time-varying controls, while model (1) yields substantially the same results (not reported).

From our perspective, this analysis is important since it may shed some light on the channels by which social capital may affect the outcomes in the credit market and, in particular, in case our expectations are empirically supported, we can reinforce the argument that social capital has a role in mitigating informational asymmetries.

The results reported in Table a2 confirm that firms benefit from social capital independently of borrowing from one or more than one bank when social capital is measured by using blood donations. In case we use the referenda turnout then the previous results seem to be confirmed only for those firms borrowing from more than one bank. As far as the presence of collateral is concerned, we obtain a negative and significant coefficient for both secured and unsecured loans with a greater impact for the latter. All in all, we may state that these results confirm that social capital lowers the cost of credit and that multiple and unsecured borrowers benefit more from being headquartered in a high-social capital province. This is consistent with the view of social capital partly functioning as a substitute for other credit risk mitigation devices, like strong credit relationships or collateral.

Table 1 below summarizes our findings obtained by using the GSZ's proxies and using model (2) to estimate the parameters of interest. The coefficients reported show the reduction of interest rates stemming from an increase of social capital of one standard deviation above the mean. The impact is in most cases close to 10 basis points. The common approach to assess the economic significance of a regressor, by increasing/decreasing the mean value of the variable of interest by two standard deviations, yields an overall reduction in the cost of credit of about 40 basis points in case firms would 'move' from a low social capital province to a high social capital one. This estimated benefit is not trivial, if compared with the overall change in the interest rate spreads in Italy for small firms between the pre-crisis and the crisis period, which averaged at 270 basis points.

					Table 1						
Overall impact of social capital on the cost of credit (1)											
(percentage points)											
	full sample	single-lender borrowers	multi-lender borrowers	collateralised borrowers	uncollateral- ised borrow- ers						
	[1]	[2]	[3]	[4]	[5]						
Blood donation	-0.099*	-0.090*	-0.106*	-0.085*	-0.113*						
Referenda participation	-0.091**	-0.065	-0.113***	-0.068**	-0.123**						

Source: estimated coefficients, see tables in the appendix.

(1) The reported values refer to the interest rate benefit of changing the social capital of the province where the firm is established by one standard deviations of the relevant proxy. The difference is negative if being located in a high-social capital province entails lower interest rates paid by firms to banks with respect to firms located in low-social capital provinces, controlling for firms' and banks' features.

3.2. Universalism vs. particularism

In this section we extend our previous analysis along two lines. First, we go beyond the GSZ's proxies by using alternative universalistic measures of social capital. Second, we adopt some other proxies whose particularistic components are so important such that we can synthetically label them as particularistic measures. Along with the latter, we also identify some of them that are strictly related to forms of cooperation in the credit market. By doing this way, we check whether our results are confirmed when alternative universalistic measures are used, whether particularistic forms of social capital have a different impact on the functioning of the credit market and, finally, whether, among particularistic forms, those that are more strictly related to the credit market perform better or not compared to the others.

Among universalistic value-related definitions of social capital we include monetary contributes to associations, voluntary work provided to associations and general trust in politicians' behaviours. Among particularistic ones we include the frequency people meet their friends, which is also a *networking* based measure. As regard civicness measured by political participation, we also check whether *participation in general elections* has a different impact compared to referenda. The difference may arise since people may vote for general elections because of self-interested motivations while, at the opposite, since voting is not mandatory and voters gain no direct benefit, participation in referenda might be mostly driven by universalistic values (see GSZ).

Table a3 reports the estimates obtained when the new proxies are plugged into our complete model (eq. 2). Our previous results are confirmed for the alternative proxies for universalistic forms of social capital (i.e. monetary support to associations, voluntary work, and the level of trust towards politicians). Indeed, in all these cases we get a negative and significant coefficient for the interaction term SocCap*PostLehman. On the contrary, even if still negative, the estimated coefficient is not significant once we substitute particularistic measures for universalistic ones. This happens when we estimate the impact of general election turnouts and meeting friends on the cost of credit. Once we take into account market credit-specific forms of cooperation, mostly based on particularistic values, the interpretation of the results is less straightforward. We find that cooperation in the credit market has an impact on the cost of credit only if it refers to collateral provided by mutualistic institutions (MGIs) while no effect is detected for credit extended by cooperative banks (CCBs). A possible explanation of this different result is that MGIs are very small and relatively simple institutions, who need a critical mass of social capital in order to function properly; by contrast, CCBs are slightly larger and more complex institutions, which in some cases they can even act as a substitution for social capital, also in provinces where the latter is poor. Moreover, MGIs' activity is mainly oriented to small firms that may fall short of collateral and we know from our previous results that, among small firms, those are the ones who benefit the most from social capital.

Figure 2 provides a comparison among estimates retrieved from generalistic and universalistic notions of social capital, including the difference in coefficients estimated for the subsamples of single- and multiple-lender borrowers.



Overall impact on interest rates of being in a high vs. in a low-social capital provinces (1)

(1) The bars display the interest rate effect of social capital for a small firm (less than 20 employees) after the Lehman Brothers collapse. The bars are positive if being located in a high-social capital province entails lower interest rates paid by firms to banks with respect to firms located in low-social capital provinces (with a difference between the relevant social capital of the two provinces equal to one standard deviation of the relevant social capital measure), controlling for the features of the bank firm relationship. The dark symbols refer to the estimated effect for the two subsamples of single-lender borrowers (the triangle) and multiple-lender borrowers (the dot).

All in all, these findings suggest that while universalistic forms of social capital have an impact on the functioning of the credit market, particularistic ones, with the exception of MGIs, seems to play a minor role. Furthermore, the social capital effect is generally confirmed to be stronger for multiple-banks relationships.

3.3. Robustness checks

In this section we run some robustness checks. First of all we verify whether the impact of social capital differs across types of firms. In particular, since social capital is highly related with the acquisition of soft information, a natural test for that is to check whether the benefits from being headquartered in high-social capital areas are greater for opaque firms relative to less opaque ones. A standard way to proxy for firms' opacity is to look at their size. Our previous results have been obtained for small firms, i.e. firms with less than 20 employees. We now verify whether those results still hold for firms with 20 employees or more. What we expect is that the effect of the social capital is less pronounced or even absent compared to smaller firms, since larger firms are less opaque.

Table a4 reports the estimated coefficients for larger firms.¹¹ We get a negative but insignificant coefficient for social capital, indicating that the latter plays no role for less opaque firms, in line with the view that it mitigates asymmetric information problems.

We then check our results by comparing firms according to some characteristic of the province where they are headquartered other than social capital. In particular, we check whether our results depend on how export oriented are the provinces where firms have set their headquarters and whether our results are driven by the North-South divide. On one

¹¹ In this estimation on larger firms we also control for the firm's financial fragility, through a (lagged) score assigned to each firm at the two relevant dates (mid-2008 and mid-2010). The score is unavailable for most of the small firm sample.

side, there is some evidence that the firms' reaction to the Lehman crisis has been positively affected by their export orientation. On the other side, the effects of the crisis have been quite different among the two areas of the country, which in turn are endowed on average with quite different levels on social capital. What we find is that our previous results are mostly confirmed, indicating that our measures of social capital do not correlate with some other province characteristics.

As far as bank heterogeneity is concerned, we check whether the estimated social capital effect is different for larger banks, in particular those belonging to the top five Italian banking groups (Table a5). Indeed, there is a wide consensus that larger banks are complex organizations and as a consequence they are less prone to rely on soft information (Stein, 2002). However we are not able to detect any significant difference in the role of social capital for larger banks compared to smaller ones,, once we have controlled for bank-firm fixed effects and some time-varying bank or firm features. This result, jointly with the irrelevance of social capital for larger firms, suggests that the information gain from operating in a high-social capital province is more linked to the firm's features (especially opaqueness) than to the bank characteristics

We also check our results by using bank time varying characteristics in order to be sure that our results are not driven by some heterogeneity in the response of banks to the Lehman shock. To this aim, we estimate a model including bank-by-time fixed effects controlling for all observed and unobserved time varying characteristics of banks, joint with firm fixed effects. Again, the previous results are confirmed, apart from a general reduction in the size of the social capital effect, with a change in the sign of the coefficient for the general elections turnout proxy (Table a6).¹²

Finally, we address the potential bias stemming from the fact that our econometric setup requires each bank-firm couple to be present in the dataset both at the date before the Lehman collapse and afterwards, thus excluding entries or exits from the sample. We therefore re-estimate the (1) and the (2) on an unbalanced sample of bank-firm relationships, replacing the bank-firm fixed effects with distinct bank- and firm- fixed effects. The results (not reported) confirm those obtained in the previous sections.

4. Conclusions

This paper has investigated whether social capital has played a role in the credit market during a global crisis. To this aim, we have employed bank-firm level data from the Italian registers on credit and bank rates, as well as different measures of the social capital at the province level. In particular, by using bank-firm fixed effects, controlling for all observable and unobservable characteristics of both the lender and the borrower, we have compared the interest rates charged to small firms before and after the collapse of Lehman Brothers

¹² This is the only specification, among those reported in this paper, where estimation errors are not clustered by province and time, owing to the presence of a bank by time fixed effect. For the same reason, the Post-Lehman dummy variable is omitted. Furthermore, time varying control variables for firms are added.

and checked whether the response of loan interest rates to that shock has been affected by the amount of social capital available in the province where the firm is headquartered.

Our main finding is that social capital has mitigated the transmission of the shock, due to the Lehman collapse, to the cost of credit charged to small firms. The estimated effect is not trivial if compared to the overall change in interest rate spreads charged to the Italian SMEs, and it is stronger for multiple-lender borrowers and unsecured overdraft loans. We interpret this as an evidence supporting the view that the main benefits of social capital come from mitigating informational asymmetries.

We contribute to two different strands of literature. First of all, we contribute to the existing literature on social capital by relying on a novel identification strategy that solves many problems that other papers on social capital could not, mainly due to data limitations. Furthermore, we contribute to the literature on the role of social capital in the economy by looking at different measures of social capital, both universalistic and particularistic, including those related to credit cooperation (credit cooperative banks and mutual guarantee institutions). Second, we provide a novel evidence about the transmission of a global shock to loan interest rates, showing that social capital helped banks shield their borrowers from the effects of the Lehman collapse. Surprisingly, despite the large number of papers investigating this issue, the literature was still silent on the role of social capital in a crisis.

Our main findings are robust to many controls: We have verified whether our result are affected by some unobservable factor driving the choice of banks about where to open branches and then lend; whether they apply to larger firms as we find for smaller ones; whether they are robust to controls for the international trade openness of the province where the firm is headquartered and to time varying controls for both bank and firm characteristics.

5. References

Albertazzi, U., and D. J. Marchetti, 2010. "Credit supply, flight to quality and evergreening: an analysis of bank-firm relationships after Lehman". Bank of Italy, *Temi di Discussione* (Working Paper), 756.

Alesina, A., and P. Giuliano, 2011. "Family ties and political participation". *Journal of the European Economic Association*, 9 (5), pp. 817–839.

Alesina, A., and P. Giuliano., 2010. "The power of the family". Journal of Economic Growth, Vol. 15 (2), pp. 93–125.

Angelini, P., R. Di Salvo and G. Ferri, 1998. "Availability and cost of credit for small businesses: Customer relationships and credit cooperatives". *Journal of Banking and Finance*, Vol. 22, Issues 6–8, August 1998, pp. 925–954.

Banfield, E., 1958. "The moral basis of a backward society". New York, Free Press.

Baurmann, M., 1997. "Universalisierung und Partikularisierung der Moral. Ein individualistisches Erklärungsmodell". In: R. Hegselmann/H. Kliemt (eds.), *Moral und Interesse. Zur interdisziplinären Erneuerung der Moralwissenschaften*, München, pp. 65-110. Berger, A.N., and G.F. Udell, 1995. "Relationship lending and lines of credit in small firm finance". *Journal of Business*, Vol. 68, No. 3 (Jul., 1995), pp. 351-381.

Bolton, P., X. Freixas, L. Gambacorta and P.E. Mistrulli, 2013. "Relationship and transaction lending in a crisis". (No. w19467). National Bureau of Economic Research.

Bonaccorsi di Patti, E., 2009. "Weak institutions and credit availability: the impact of crime on bank loans". Bank of Italy, *Occasional Paper*, 105.

Bourdieu, P., 1980. "Le capital social". In: Actes de la recherche en sciences sociales. Vol. 31, janvier 1980. Le capital social. pp. 2-3.

Carvalho, D., M. Ferreira, and P. Matos, 2011. "Lending relationships and the effect of bank distress: Evidence from the 2007-2008 financial crisis". Available at SSRN 1696246.

Chodorow-Reich, G., 2014. "The employment effects of credit market disruptions: Firm-level evidence from the 2008–9 financial crisis". *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 129(1), pp. 1-59.

Coleman, J., 1990. "Foundations of social theory". Harvard University Press, Cambridge (MA).

Columba, F., L. Gambacorta, and P.E. Mistrulli, 2010. "Mutual guarantee institutions and small business finance". *Journal of Financial Stability*, 6(1), pp. 45-54.

De Blasio, G., D. Scalise and P. Sestito, 2014. "Universalism vs. particularism: a round trip from economics to sociology". Bank of Italy, *Occasional Paper*, 212.

De Haas, R. and Van Horen, N., 2012. "Running for the exit? International bank lending during a financial crisis". *Review of Financial Studies*, hhs113.

Fukuyama, F., 1995. "Trust: The social virtues and the creation of prosperity". New York, Free Press.

Gambacorta, L. and P.E. Mistrulli, 2014. "Bank heterogeneity and interest rate setting: what lessons have we learned since Lehman Brothers?". *Journal of Money Credit and Banking*, 46(4), pp. 753-778.

Glaeser, E.L., D.I. Laibson, J.A. Scheinkman, C.L. Soutter, 2000. "Measuring trust". The Quarterly Journal of Economics, 115, pp. 811-846.

Guiso, L., P. Sapienza, and L. Zingales, 2004. "The role of social capital in financial development". *American Economic Review*, 94, pp. 526–556.

Guiso, L., P. Sapienza, and L. Zingales, 2008. "Long term persistence". (No. w14278). National Bureau of Economic Research.

Guiso, L., P. Sapienza, and L. Zingales, 2011. "Civic capital as the missing link", in Handbook of Social Economics, Volume 1A, Elsevier.

Hart, O., and J. Moore, 1995. "An analysis of the role of hard claims in constraining management". *American Economic Review*, 85(3), pp. 567-585.

Ivashina, V., and D. Scharfstein, 2010. "Bank lending during the financial crisis of 2008". *Journal of Financial Economics*, 97(3), pp. 319-338.

Lozzi, M., and P.E. Mistrulli, 2014. "Loan applications and social capital in the Great Recession". Banca d'Italia, mimeo.

Mistrulli, P.E., and V. Vacca (editors), 2011. "Mutual Guarantee Institutions (MGIs) and small business credit during the crisis". Bank of Italy, Occasional papers, 105.

Petersen, M. A., and R.G. Rajan, 1997. "Trade credit: theories and evidence". Review of Financial Studies, 10(3), pp. 661-691.

Puri, M., J. Rocholl and S. Steffen, 2011. "Global retail lending in the aftermath of the US financial crisis: Distinguishing between supply and demand effects". *Journal of Financial Economics*, 100(3), pp. 556-578.

Putnam, R.D., R. Leonardi, and R.Y. Nanetti, 1994. "Making democracy work: Civic traditions in modern Italy". Princeton university press.

Santos, J., 2011. "Bank corporate loan pricing following the subprime crisis". Review of Financial Studies, 24, pp. 1916-1943.

Stein J.C. (2002). "Information production and capital allocation: decentralized versus hierarchical firms". *Journal of Finance*, 57, pp. 1891-1921.

6. Appendix A. Tables

Social capital and the cost of credit: GSZ (2004) proxies (1)

(Dependent variable: interest rate spread 2008.Q2 and 2010.Q2; bank-firm fixed effects and control variables)

	Base-line model	(equation (1))	Complete mode	l (equation (2))
	Referenda Blood donations Participation		Blood donations	Referenda Participation
	[1]	[2]	[3]	[4]
Post Lehman	2.703***	2.703***	2.697***	2.706***
	(0.052)	(0.052)	(0.082)	(0.080)
Post Lehman *	-0.084*	-0.077**	-0.099*	-0.091**
social capital	(0.047)	(0.034)	(0.052)	(0.036)
Constant	4.615***	4.615***	4.671***	4.638***
	(0.037)	(0.037)	(0.314)	(0.328)
Adjusted R-sq.	0.699***	0.699***	0.706***	0.706***
N. obs.	379,362	379,362	342,452	342,452

Source: estimations on Bank of Italy survey on bank interest rates, GSZ (2004), Ministry of Interior. See the Appendix B. (1) The dependent variable is the interest rate on overdrafts. The base-line model refers to equation (1) in the text, the complete model refers to equation (2) in the text. Control variables not reported. Data refer to Italian firms with less than 20 employees. Robust standard errors (clustered by province * time) in brackets. *, **, and *** represent significance levels of 10%, 5%, and 1% respectively. The coefficient "Post-Lehman * social capital" refers to the interaction between a dummy variable, which takes the value of 1 for mid-2010 and 0 for mid-2008, and a standard-ised proxy for social capital in the province (Eurostat NUTS3 geographical unit) where the firm is headquartered.

Table a2

Social capital and the cost of credit: single and multiple lending, collateral (1)

(Dependent variable: interest rate spread 2008.Q2 and 2010.Q2; bank-firm fixed effects and control variables)

	Blo	od donation	s (equation (2))	Referenda participation (equation (2))			
	Single lending	Multiple lending	Collater- alised	Uncol- lateral- ised	Single lending	Multiple lending	Collater- alised	Uncol- lateral- ised
-	[1]	[2]	[3]	[4]	[5]	[6]	[7]	[8]
Post Lehman	2.706***	2.691***	2.739***	2.594***	2.714***	2.701***	2.747***	2.606***
	(0.090)	(0.094)	(0.076)	(0.101)	(0.089)	(0.091)	(0.074)	(0.100)
Post Lehman *	-0.090*	-0.106*	-0.085*	-0.113*	-0.065	-0.113***	-0.068**	-0.123**
social capital	(0.052)	(0.064)	(0.046)	(0.069)	(0.041)	(0.041)	(0.034)	(0.048)
Constant	5.470***	4.372***	5.006***	3.620***	5.446***	4.336***	4.979***	3.583***
	(0.484)	(0.324)	(0.310)	(0.347)	(0.499)	(0.339)	(0.324)	(0.360)
Adjusted R-sq.	0.723***	0.696***	0.707***	0.691***	0.723***	0.696***	0.707***	0.691***
N. obs.	137,942	204,510	232,914	74,480	137,942	204,510	232,914	74,480

Source: estimations on Bank of Italy survey on bank interest rates, GSZ (2004), Ministry of Interior. See the Appendix. (1) The dependent variable is the interest rate on overdrafts. The complete model refers to equation (2) in the text. Control variables not reported. Data refer to Italian firms with less than 20 employees. Robust standard errors (clustered by province * time) in brackets. *, **, and *** represent significance levels of 10%, 5%, and 1% respectively. The coefficient "Post-Lehman * social capital" refers to the interaction between a dummy variable, which takes the value of 1 for mid-2010 and 0 for mid-2008, and a standardised proxy for social capital in the province (Eurostat NUTS3 geographical unit) where the firm is headquartered.

Social capital and the cost of credit: Universalism Vs Particularism (1)

(Dependent variable: interest rate spread 2008.Q2 and 2010.Q2; bank-firm fixed effects and control variables)

	Accesio	Universalism		Credit	market	Particularism		
	tions' support	Voluntary work	Politicians' trust	MGIs' presence	CCBs presence	elections	Friends' networks	
_	[1]	[2]	[3]	[4]	[5]	[6]	[7]	
Post Lehman	2.706***	2.698***	2.716***	2.728***	2.702***	2.703***	2.702***	
	(0.080)	(0.082)	(0.078)	(0.084)	(0.081)	(0.082)	(0.081)	
Post Lehman *	-0.104**	-0.111*	-0.098*	-0.123**	-0.085	-0.034	-0.048	
social capital	(0.048)	(0.058)	(0.050)	(0.054)	(0.069)	(0.049)	(0.044)	
Constant	4.676***	4.681***	4.658***	4.697***	4.663***	4.638***	4.623***	
	(0.331)	(0.343)	(0.327)	(0.316)	(0.334)	(0.331)	(0.326)	
Adjusted R-sq.	0.706***	0.706***	0.706***	0.706***	0.706***	0.705***	0.705***	
N. obs.	342,446	342,446	342,446	342,452	342,452	342,452	342,452	

Source: estimations on Bank of Italy survey on bank interest rates, Istat, GSZ (2004), Ministry of Interior. See the Appendix B. (1) The dependent variable is the interest rate on overdrafts. The complete model refers to equation (2) in the text. Control variables not reported. Data refer to Italian firms with less than 20 employees. Robust standard errors (clustered by province * time) in brackets. *, **, and *** represent significance levels of 10%, 5%, and 1% respectively. The coefficient "Post-Lehman * social capital" refers to the interaction between a dummy variable, which takes the value of 1 for mid-2010 and 0 for mid-2008, and a standardised proxy for social capital in the province (Eurostat NUTS3 geographical unit) where the firm is headquartered.

Social capital and the cost of credit: larger firms, GSZ (2004) proxies (1)

(Dependent variable: interest rate spread 2008.Q2 and 2010.Q2; bank-firm fixed effects and control variables)

	Base-line model Blood donations	(equation (1)) Referenda participation	Complete model Blood donations	(equation (2)) Referenda participation
-	[1]	[2]	[3]	[4]
Post Lehman	2.629***	2.628***	2.674***	2.678***
	(0.040)	(0.040)	(0.069)	(0.066)
Post Lehman *	-0.051	-0.038	-0.054	-0.050
social capital	(0.045)	(0.029)	(0.054)	(0.034)
	4 002***	4 002***	2 607***	2 610***
Constant	4.092	4.092	3.027	3.019
	(0.029)	(0.028)	(0.267)	(0.271)
Adiusted R-sa.	0.655***	0.655***	0.657***	0.657***
N. obs.	628,060	628,060	486,492	486,492

Source: estimations on Bank of Italy survey on bank interest rates, GSZ (2004), Ministry of Interior, Cerved group. See the Appendix B. (1) The dependent variable is the interest rate on overdrafts. The base-line model refers to equation (1) in the text, the complete model refers to equation (2) in the text. Control variables not reported. Data refer to Italian firms with at least 20 employees. Robust standard errors (clustered by province * time) in brackets. *, **, and *** represent significance levels of 10%, 5%, and 1% respectively. The coefficient "Post-Lehman * social capital" refers to the interaction between a dummy variable, which takes the value of 1 for mid-2010 and 0 for mid-2008, and a standardised proxy for social capital in the province (Eurostat NUTS3 geographical unit) where the firm is headquartered.

(Dependent variable: interest rate spread 2008.Q2 and 2010.Q2; bank-firm fixed effects and control variables)										
	Top 5 b	anking		Center-North ar						
	groups Export orientation						So	uth Refer-		
	Blood	enda					Blood	enda		
	dona-	partici-	Blo	od	Refer	enda	dona-	partici-		
	tions	pation	dona	tions	partici	pation	tions	pation		
			High (2)	Low (2)	High (2)	Low (2)				
	[1]	[2]	[3]	[4]	[5]	[6]	[7]	[8]		
Post Lehman	2.607***	2.611***	2.688***	2.592***	2.739***	2.728***	2.702***	2.759***		
	(0.085)	(0.086)	(0.094)	(0.127)	(0.093)	(0.127)	(0.082)	(0.089)		
Post Lehman *	-0.119**	-0.103**	-0.074	-0.230***	-0.186*	-0.093**	-0.101	-0.204*		
social capital	(0.052)	(0.044)	(0.076)	(0.078)	(0.111)	(0.043)	(0.068)	(0.114)		
Post Lehman *	0.198***	0.210***								
Top 5 banks	(0.072)	(0.071)								
Post L. * Top 5	0.063	0.028								
banks*soc.capital	(0.065)	(0.061)								
Post Lehman *							-0.297	-0.179		
South							(0.277)	(0.189)		
Post L. * South *							-0.203	0.084		
social capital							(0.201)	(0.132)		
Constant	4.563***	4.530***	4.592***	5.020***	4.525***	5.013***	4.662***	4.592***		
	(0.304)	(0.316)	(0.385)	(0.358)	(0.406)	(0.387)	(0.313)	(0.334)		
Adjusted R-sq.	0.706***	0.706***	0.695***	0.733***	0.695***	0.732***	0.706***	0.706***		
N. obs.	342,452	342,452	244,824	97,622	244,824	97,622	342,452	342,452		

Social capital and the cost of credit: Robustness checks (1)

-

Source: estimations on Bank of Italy survey on bank interest rates, Istat, GSZ (2004), Ministry of t Interior. See the Appendix B. (1) The dependent variable is the interest rate on overdrafts. The complete model refers to equation (2) in the text. Control variables not reported. Data refer to Italian firms with less than 20 employees. Robust standard errors (clustered by province * time) in brackets. *, **, and *** represent significance levels of 10%, 5%, and 1% respectively. The coefficient "Post-Lehman * social capital" refers to the interaction between a dummy variable, which takes the value of 1 for mid-2010 and 0 for mid-2008, and a standardised proxy for social capital in the province (Eurostat NUTS3 geographical unit) where the firm is headquartered. – (2) Estimation is run separately for high- and low-export oriented provinces. High- (low-) export oriented provinces are those whose export / GDP is above (below) the median of Italian provinces.

Table a6

Social capital and the cost of credit: Bank-time and firm fixed effects (1)

(Dependent variable: interest rate spread 2008.Q2 and 2010.Q2; firm control variables)

		Refer-						General			
	Blood	enda	Associ-	Volun-	Politi-	MGIs'	CCBs	elec-	Friends'		
	dona-	partici-	ations'	tary	cians'	pres-	pres-	tions	net-		
	tions	pation	support	work	trust	ence	ence	turnout	works		
	[1]	[2]	[3]	[4]	[5]	[6]	[7]	[8]	[9]		
PostLehman	-0.024**	-0.049***	-0.040***	-0.068***	-0.042***	-0.147***	-0.008	0.030***	-0.024***		
* Soc.capital	(0.010)	(0.010)	(0.010)	(0.009)	(0.008)	(0.009)	(0.010)	(0.009)	(0.008)		
Constant	4 613***	4 610***	4 614***	4 623***	4 611***	4 625***	4 607***	4 500***	4 605***		
	4.010	4.015	4.014	4.020	4.011	4.025	4.007	4.000	4.000		
	(0.072)	(0.072)	-0.072	(0.072)	(0.072)	(0.072)	(0.072)	(0.072)	(0.072)		
Adj.R-sq.	0.684	0.684	0.684	0.684	0.684	0.684	0.684	0.684	0.684		
N. of obs.	342 460	342 460	342 460	342 460	342 460	342 460	342 460	342 460	342 460		
Courses estimations		072,400	072,400	444 007 (000	4) Ministry of	4 Interior Coo	4ha Annandiu	D-12,400	072,400		
Source: estimations	on Bank of Ita	iy survey on b	ank interest ra	ies, GSZ (200	4), wimistry of	t intenor. See	the Appendix	в.			

(1) The dependent variable is the interest rate on overdrafts. The model is like equation (2) in the text, where bank-firm fixed effects are replaced by bank-time and firm fixed effects and the dummy Post Lehman is omitted. Firm control variables not reported. Data refer to Italian firms with less than 20 employees. Robust standard errors in brackets. *, **, and *** represent significance levels of 10%, 5%, and 1% respectively. The coefficient "Post-Lehman * social capital" refers to the interaction between a dummy variable, which takes the value of 1 for mid-2010 and 0 for mid-2008, and a standardised proxy for social capital in the province (Eurostat NUTS3 geographical unit) where the firm is headquartered.

7. Appendix B. Variable and data description

The variables used in the OLS estimations are the following.

1. Dependent variable.

Interest rates. – The average rate applied by bank b to firm i at time t (i.e. June 2008, June 2010) on overdraft overnight facilities, net of the 3-month Euribor rate (monthly average in June 2008 and June 2010).

2. Social capital variables (Italian provinces, Eurostat's NUTS3).

Blood donations. – Number of donor blood units collected by the main Italian donor association (AVIS) per million inhabitants, 1995 (source: Guiso *et al.*, 2004).

Referenda. – Average ballot participation to referenda, 1946 to 1989 (source: Guiso et al., 2004, based on Ministry of Interior data).

Turnout. – Average ballot participation to general political elections, 1992 to 2008 (source: Ministry of Interior).

Associations' support. – Answer to the question: "Have you given money to an association?" (source: Multipurpose survey, Istat, 2008).

Voluntary Work. – Answer to the question: "A Have you done any unpaid work for a voluntary organization?" (source: Multipurpose survey, Istat, 2008).

Politicians' trust. – Answer to the question: "You do not keep informed about politics because of distrust?" (source: Multipurpose survey, Istat, 2008).

Friends' network. – Answer to the question: "Do you meet your friends in free time at least once a week?" (source: Multipurpose survey, Istat, 2008).

MGIs' presence – Percentage of bank-firm relationships benefiting from a guarantee provided by mutual guarantee institutions (MGIs or *Confidi*; source: Credit register, Bank of Italy).

CCBs' presence – Percentage of bank-firm relationships where the lending bank is a credit cooperative banks (CCBs; source: Credit register, Bank of Italy).

N.B.: All social capital variables used in the estimations are standardised.

3. Control variables.

The complete model (2), in addition to fixed bank-firm fixed effects, features the following timevarying variables.

3.1. Firm features

Share of the main bank. – The share of overdraft credit held by the main bank over the total overdraft credit extended at time *t-1* to firm *i* (source: Credit Register, Bank of Italy).

Number of lending banks. – The number of banks extending overdraft credit at time t to firm i (source: Credit Register, Bank of Italy).

Weight of short term credit. – The ratio of the quarterly average of the overdraft credit over the total bank credit extended at the end of the quarter, at time *t* to firm *i* (source: Credit Register, Bank of Italy).

Share of collateralised credit. – The share of collateralised credit over total bank credit extended at time *t* to firm *i* (source: Credit Register, Bank of Italy).

3.2. Bank features

Tier one capital. – The ratio of 'tier one' capital to risk weighted asset for bank *b* at time *t-1*, i.e. at end 2007 or end 2009 (source: Bank of Italy supervisory reports).

Share of retail deposits. – The ratio of retail deposits over total funding for bank b at time t-1, i.e. at end 2007 or end 2009 (source: Bank of Italy supervisory reports).

Tal	ble	b1

Summary statistics of key variables (1)											
(small firms sample)											
	# Observa-	Mean	Standard	Minimum	Maximum						
	tions		Deviation								
1. Dependent variable											
Interest rates (%)											
- Before Lehman (June '08)	189,681	4.62	2.40	0.30	10.07						
- After Lehman (June '10)	189,681	7.32	3.15	0.79	13.97						
2. Social capital proxies											
Blood donations	379,362	0.3730	0.1993	0.0000	1.0521						
Association financial support	379,362	0.2004	0.0669	0.0240	0.3775						
Voluntary work	379,362	0.1110	0.0424	0.0000	0.2254						
Friends' networks	379,362	0.6996	0.0622	0.3985	0.9183						
Trust in politicians	379,362	0.9559	0.0220	0.8674	1.0000						
Referenda participation	379,362	0.8355	0.0657	0.6210	0.9153						
Polls participation	379,362	0.8570	0.0514	0.3390	0.1568						
Presence of CCBs	379,362	0.1012	0.1251	0.0000	0.5673						
Presence of MGIs	379,362	0.1848	0.0992	0.3824	0.6861						
3. control variables											
(firm) Share of the main bank	351,947	0.66	0.35	0.00	1.00						
(firm) # of lending banks	375,024	2.26	1.60	1.00	25.00						
(firm) Weight short term credit	371,505	0.21	15.94	3.27e-8	8,377.98						
(firm) Share collateral.d credit	373,567	0.65	0.44	0.00	1.00						
(bank) Tier one capital	379,340	0.02	0.03	1.00e-4	0.19						
(bank) Share of retail deposits	379,362	0.53	0.14	9.09e-7	0.99						

Summary statistics of key variables (1)

Source: estimations on Bank of Italy survey on bank interest rates, Istat, GSZ (2004), Ministry of Interior.

(1) Both in this table and in the estimations, observations with interest rates above the 99th and below the 1st percentile have been discarded. Data refer to Italian firms with less than 20 employees. For the sake of comparison, social capital variables are reported within a 0-1 range rather than the original range.

	Interest rates	Blood dona- tions	Associa- tion fi- nancial support	Volun- tary work	Friends' networks	Trust in politi- cians	Referen- da partic- ipation	Polls participa- tion
Interest rates	1							
Blood donations	-0.0696*	1						
Association financial support	-0.0974*	0.4435*	1					
Voluntary work	-0.1175*	0.4095*	0.7659*	1				
Friends' networks	-0.0399*	-0.2619*	-0.1527*	-0.0339*	1			
Trust in politicians	-0.0659*	0.2851*	0.4847*	0.2229*	-0.2271*	1		
Referenda particip.	-0.0518*	0.6620*	05652*	0.4137*	-0.3843*	03897*	1	
Polls participation	-0.0441*	0.5655*	0.5584*	0.4506*	-0.2917*	0.3280*	07489*	1
Presence of CCBs	-0.1148*	0.2890*	0.4574*	0.5732*	-0.1316*	0.3169*	0.2525*	0.3559*
Presence of MGIs	0.0005	0.1559*	0.1565*	0.1282*	0.0238*	0.1273*	0.1812*	-0.0187*
Share main bank	0.0483*	-0.0241*	-0.0044*	-0.0030	0.0260*	0.0228*	-0.0336*	-0.0483*
N. lending banks	-0.0183*	0.0290*	0.0015	-0.0022	-0.0303*	-0.0275*	0.0417*	0.0582*
Short term credit	-0.0034	-0.0055*	-0.0048*	-0.0031	0.0027	-0.0046*	-0.0068*	-0.0058*
Collateralised credit	0.1506*	-0.1133*	0.1059*	-0.0906*	0.0759*	-0.0627*	-0.1220*	-0.1186*
Tier one capital	-0.2657*	0.0740*	0.0312*	0.0745*	-0.0045*	-0.0448*	0.0103*	0.0294*
Share retail deposits	0.0494*	-0.1634*	-0.2124*	-0.1716*	0.1650*	-0.1391*	-0.2361*	-0.2168*
	Pres- ence of CCBs	Pres- ence of MGIs	Share main bank	N. lend- ing banks	Short term credit	Collater- alised credit	Tier one capital	Share retail deposits
Interest rates								
Blood donations								
Association financial support								
Voluntary work								
Friends' networks								
Politicians distrust								
Referenda particip.								
Polls participation								
Presence of CCBs	1							
Presence of MGIs	-0.1475*	1						
Share main bank	-0.0092*	0.0100*	1					
N. lending banks	0.0089*	0.0037	-0.0453*	1				
Short term credit	-0.0020	-0.0046*	-0.0019	-0.0043*	1			
Collateralised credit	-0.0552*	0.0067*	-0.0002	0.1142*	-0.0049*	1		
Tier one capital	0.0388*	-0.0731*	0.1390*	-0.0028	0.0000	-0.0162*	1	

Correlation matrix of key variables (1)

Source: estimations on Bank of Italy survey on bank interest rates, Istat, GSZ (2004), Ministry of Interior.

(1) * denotes significance at 1 per cent confidence level.

RECENTLY PUBLISHED "TEMI" (*)

- N. 985 *Dif-in-dif estimators of multiplicative treatment effects*, by Emanuele Ciani and Paul Fisher (October 2014).
- N. 986 An estimated DSGE model with search and matching frictions in the credit market, by Danilo Liberati (October 2014).
- N. 987 *Large banks, loan rate markup and monetary policy*, by Vincenzo Cuciniello and Federico M. Signoretti (October 2014).
- N. 988 The interest-rate sensitivity of the demand for sovereign debt. Evidence from OECD countries (1995-2011), by Giuseppe Grande, Sergio Masciantonio and Andrea Tiseno (October 2014).
- N. 989 *The determinants of household debt: a cross-country analysis*, by Massimo Coletta, Riccardo De Bonis and Stefano Piermattei (October 2014).
- N. 990 How much of bank credit risk is sovereign risk? Evidence from the Eurozone, by Junye Li and Gabriele Zinna (October 2014).
- N. 991 *The scapegoat theory of exchange rates: the first tests*, by Marcel Fratzscher, Dagfinn Rime, Lucio Sarno and Gabriele Zinna (October 2014).
- N. 992 Informed trading and stock market efficiency, by Taneli Mäkinen (October 2014).
- N. 993 Optimal monetary policy rules and house prices: the role of financial frictions, by Alessandro Notarpietro and Stefano Siviero (October 2014).
- N. 994 Trade liberalizations and domestic suppliers: evidence from Chile, by Andrea Linarello (November 2014).
- N. 995 Dynasties in professions: the role of rents, by Sauro Mocetti (November 2014).
- N. 996 *Current account "core-periphery dualism" in the EMU*, by Tatiana Cesaroni and Roberta De Santis (November 2014).
- N. 997 Macroeconomic effects of simultaneous implementation of reforms after the crisis, by Andrea Gerali, Alessandro Notarpietro and Massimiliano Pisani (November 2014).
- N. 998 Changing labour market opportunities for young people in Italy and the role of the family of origin, by Gabriella Berloffa, Francesca Modena and Paola Villa (January 2015).
- N. 999 Looking behind mortgage delinquencies, by Sauro Mocetti and Eliana Viviano (January 2015).
- N. 1000 Sectoral differences in managers' compensation: insights from a matching model, by Emanuela Ciapanna, Marco Taboga and Eliana Viviano (January 2015).
- N. 1001 How does foreign demand activate domestic value added? A comparison among the largest euro-area economies, by Rita Cappariello and Alberto Felettigh (January 2015).
- N. 1002 *Structural reforms and zero lower bound in a monetary union*, by Andrea Gerali, Alessandro Notarpietro and Massimiliano Pisani (January 2015).
- N. 1003 You've come a long way, baby. Effects of commuting times on couples' labour supply, by Francesca Carta and Marta De Philippis (March 2015).
- N. 1004 Ownership networks and aggregate volatility, by Lorenzo Burlon (March 2015).
- N. 1005 *Strategy and tactics in public debt manamgement*, by Davide Dottori and Michele Manna (March 2015).
- N. 1006 Inward foreign direct investment and innovation: evidence from Italian provinces, by Roberto Antonietti, Raffaello Bronzini and Giulio Cainelli (March 2015).
- N. 1007 *The macroeconomic effects of the sovereign debt crisis in the euro area*, by Stefano Neri and Tiziano Ropele (March 2015).

^(*) Requests for copies should be sent to:

Banca d'Italia – Servizio Struttura economica e finanziaria – Divisione Biblioteca e Archivio storico – Via Nazionale, 91 – 00184 Rome – (fax 0039 06 47922059). They are available on the Internet www.bancaditalia.it.

- F. CINGANO and A. ROSOLIA, *People I know: job search and social networks*, Journal of Labor Economics, v. 30, 2, pp. 291-332, **TD No. 600 (September 2006).**
- G. GOBBI and R. ZIZZA, Does the underground economy hold back financial deepening? Evidence from the italian credit market, Economia Marche, Review of Regional Studies, v. 31, 1, pp. 1-29, TD No. 646 (November 2006).
- S. MOCETTI, *Educational choices and the selection process before and after compulsory school*, Education Economics, v. 20, 2, pp. 189-209, **TD No. 691 (September 2008).**
- P. PINOTTI, M. BIANCHI and P. BUONANNO, *Do immigrants cause crime?*, Journal of the European Economic Association, v. 10, 6, pp. 1318–1347, **TD No. 698 (December 2008).**
- M. PERICOLI and M. TABOGA, *Bond risk premia, macroeconomic fundamentals and the exchange rate*, International Review of Economics and Finance, v. 22, 1, pp. 42-65, **TD No. 699 (January 2009).**
- F. LIPPI and A. NOBILI, *Oil and the macroeconomy: a quantitative structural analysis*, Journal of European Economic Association, v. 10, 5, pp. 1059-1083, **TD No. 704 (March 2009).**
- G. ASCARI and T. ROPELE, *Disinflation in a DSGE perspective: sacrifice ratio or welfare gain ratio?*, Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control, v. 36, 2, pp. 169-182, **TD No. 736 (January 2010)**.
- S. FEDERICO, *Headquarter intensity and the choice between outsourcing versus integration at home or abroad*, Industrial and Corporate Chang, v. 21, 6, pp. 1337-1358, **TD No. 742 (February 2010).**
- I. BUONO and G. LALANNE, *The effect of the Uruguay Round on the intensive and extensive margins of trade*, Journal of International Economics, v. 86, 2, pp. 269-283, **TD No. 743 (February 2010).**
- A. BRANDOLINI, S. MAGRI and T. M SMEEDING, Asset-based measurement of poverty, In D. J. Besharov and K. A. Couch (eds), Counting the Poor: New Thinking About European Poverty Measures and Lessons for the United States, Oxford and New York: Oxford University Press, TD No. 755 (March 2010).
- S. GOMES, P. JACQUINOT and M. PISANI, The EAGLE. A model for policy analysis of macroeconomic interdependence in the euro area, Economic Modelling, v. 29, 5, pp. 1686-1714, TD No. 770 (July 2010).
- A. ACCETTURO and G. DE BLASIO, Policies for local development: an evaluation of Italy's "Patti Territoriali", Regional Science and Urban Economics, v. 42, 1-2, pp. 15-26, TD No. 789 (January 2006).
- E. COCOZZA and P. PISELLI, Testing for east-west contagion in the European banking sector during the financial crisis, in R. Matoušek; D. Stavárek (eds.), Financial Integration in the European Union, Taylor & Francis, TD No. 790 (February 2011).
- F. BUSETTI and S. DI SANZO, *Bootstrap LR tests of stationarity, common trends and cointegration,* Journal of Statistical Computation and Simulation, v. 82, 9, pp. 1343-1355, **TD No. 799 (March 2006).**
- S. NERI and T. ROPELE, *Imperfect information, real-time data and monetary policy in the Euro area,* The Economic Journal, v. 122, 561, pp. 651-674, **TD No. 802 (March 2011).**
- A. ANZUINI and F. FORNARI, *Macroeconomic determinants of carry trade activity*, Review of International Economics, v. 20, 3, pp. 468-488, **TD No. 817 (September 2011).**
- M. AFFINITO, Do interbank customer relationships exist? And how did they function in the crisis? Learning from Italy, Journal of Banking and Finance, v. 36, 12, pp. 3163-3184, **TD No. 826 (October 2011).**
- P. GUERRIERI and F. VERGARA CAFFARELLI, Trade Openness and International Fragmentation of Production in the European Union: The New Divide?, Review of International Economics, v. 20, 3, pp. 535-551, TD No. 855 (February 2012).
- V. DI GIACINTO, G. MICUCCI and P. MONTANARO, Network effects of public transposrt infrastructure: evidence on Italian regions, Papers in Regional Science, v. 91, 3, pp. 515-541, TD No. 869 (July 2012).
- A. FILIPPIN and M. PACCAGNELLA, *Family background, self-confidence and economic outcomes,* Economics of Education Review, v. 31, 5, pp. 824-834, **TD No. 875 (July 2012).**

- F. CINGANO and P. PINOTTI, *Politicians at work. The private returns and social costs of political connections*, Journal of the European Economic Association, v. 11, 2, pp. 433-465, **TD No. 709 (May 2009).**
- F. BUSETTI and J. MARCUCCI, *Comparing forecast accuracy: a Monte Carlo investigation*, International Journal of Forecasting, v. 29, 1, pp. 13-27, **TD No. 723 (September 2009).**
- D. DOTTORI, S. I-LING and F. ESTEVAN, *Reshaping the schooling system: The role of immigration*, Journal of Economic Theory, v. 148, 5, pp. 2124-2149, **TD No. 726 (October 2009).**
- A. FINICELLI, P. PAGANO and M. SBRACIA, *Ricardian Selection*, Journal of International Economics, v. 89, 1, pp. 96-109, **TD No. 728 (October 2009).**
- L. MONTEFORTE and G. MORETTI, *Real-time forecasts of inflation: the role of financial variables*, Journal of Forecasting, v. 32, 1, pp. 51-61, **TD No. 767 (July 2010).**
- R. GIORDANO and P. TOMMASINO, *Public-sector efficiency and political culture*, FinanzArchiv, v. 69, 3, pp. 289-316, **TD No. 786 (January 2011).**
- E. GAIOTTI, Credit availablility and investment: lessons from the "Great Recession", European Economic Review, v. 59, pp. 212-227, TD No. 793 (February 2011).
- F. NUCCI and M. RIGGI, *Performance pay and changes in U.S. labor market dynamics*, Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control, v. 37, 12, pp. 2796-2813, **TD No. 800 (March 2011).**
- G. CAPPELLETTI, G. GUAZZAROTTI and P. TOMMASINO, *What determines annuity demand at retirement?*, The Geneva Papers on Risk and Insurance – Issues and Practice, pp. 1-26, **TD No. 805 (April 2011).**
- A. ACCETTURO e L. INFANTE, Skills or Culture? An analysis of the decision to work by immigrant women in Italy, IZA Journal of Migration, v. 2, 2, pp. 1-21, TD No. 815 (July 2011).
- A. DE SOCIO, *Squeezing liquidity in a "lemons market" or asking liquidity "on tap"*, Journal of Banking and Finance, v. 27, 5, pp. 1340-1358, **TD No. 819 (September 2011).**
- S. GOMES, P. JACQUINOT, M. MOHR and M. PISANI, Structural reforms and macroeconomic performance in the euro area countries: a model-based assessment, International Finance, v. 16, 1, pp. 23-44, TD No. 830 (October 2011).
- G. BARONE and G. DE BLASIO, *Electoral rules and voter turnout*, International Review of Law and Economics, v. 36, 1, pp. 25-35, **TD No. 833 (November 2011).**
- O. BLANCHARD and M. RIGGI, Why are the 2000s so different from the 1970s? A structural interpretation of changes in the macroeconomic effects of oil prices, Journal of the European Economic Association, v. 11, 5, pp. 1032-1052, **TD No. 835 (November 2011).**
- R. CRISTADORO and D. MARCONI, *Household savings in China*, in G. Gomel, D. Marconi, I. Musu, B. Quintieri (eds), The Chinese Economy: Recent Trends and Policy Issues, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, TD No. 838 (November 2011).
- A. ANZUINI, M. J. LOMBARDI and P. PAGANO, *The impact of monetary policy shocks on commodity prices*, International Journal of Central Banking, v. 9, 3, pp. 119-144, **TD No. 851 (February 2012).**
- R. GAMBACORTA and M. IANNARIO, *Measuring job satisfaction with CUB models*, Labour, v. 27, 2, pp. 198-224, **TD No. 852 (February 2012).**
- G. ASCARI and T. ROPELE, Disinflation effects in a medium-scale new keynesian model: money supply rule versus interest rate rule, European Economic Review, v. 61, pp. 77-100, TD No. 867 (April 2012).
- E. BERETTA and S. DEL PRETE, Banking consolidation and bank-firm credit relationships: the role of geographical features and relationship characteristics, Review of Economics and Institutions, v. 4, 3, pp. 1-46, TD No. 901 (February 2013).
- M. ANDINI, G. DE BLASIO, G. DURANTON and W. STRANGE, Marshallian labor market pooling: evidence from Italy, Regional Science and Urban Economics, v. 43, 6, pp.1008-1022, TD No. 922 (July 2013).
- G. SBRANA and A. SILVESTRINI, Forecasting aggregate demand: analytical comparison of top-down and bottom-up approaches in a multivariate exponential smoothing framework, International Journal of Production Economics, v. 146, 1, pp. 185-98, TD No. 929 (September 2013).
- A. FILIPPIN, C. V, FIORIO and E. VIVIANO, *The effect of tax enforcement on tax morale*, European Journal of Political Economy, v. 32, pp. 320-331, **TD No. 937 (October 2013).**

- G. M. TOMAT, *Revisiting poverty and welfare dominance*, Economia pubblica, v. 44, 2, 125-149, **TD No. 651** (December 2007).
- M. TABOGA, *The riskiness of corporate bonds*, Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, v.46, 4, pp. 693-713, **TD No. 730 (October 2009).**
- G. MICUCCI and P. ROSSI, *Il ruolo delle tecnologie di prestito nella ristrutturazione dei debiti delle imprese in crisi*, in A. Zazzaro (a cura di), Le banche e il credito alle imprese durante la crisi, Bologna, Il Mulino, **TD No. 763 (June 2010).**
- F. D'AMURI, *Gli effetti della legge 133/2008 sulle assenze per malattia nel settore pubblico*, Rivista di politica economica, v. 105, 1, pp. 301-321, **TD No. 787 (January 2011).**
- R. BRONZINI and E. IACHINI, Are incentives for R&D effective? Evidence from a regression discontinuity approach, American Economic Journal : Economic Policy, v. 6, 4, pp. 100-134, TD No. 791 (February 2011).
- P. ANGELINI, S. NERI and F. PANETTA, *The interaction between capital requirements and monetary policy*, Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, v. 46, 6, pp. 1073-1112, **TD No. 801 (March 2011).**
- M. BRAGA, M. PACCAGNELLA and M. PELLIZZARI, *Evaluating students' evaluations of professors,* Economics of Education Review, v. 41, pp. 71-88, **TD No. 825 (October 2011).**
- M. FRANCESE and R. MARZIA, Is there Room for containing healthcare costs? An analysis of regional spending differentials in Italy, The European Journal of Health Economics, v. 15, 2, pp. 117-132, TD No. 828 (October 2011).
- L. GAMBACORTA and P. E. MISTRULLI, *Bank heterogeneity and interest rate setting: what lessons have we learned since Lehman Brothers?*, Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, v. 46, 4, pp. 753-778, **TD No. 829 (October 2011).**
- M. PERICOLI, *Real term structure and inflation compensation in the euro area*, International Journal of Central Banking, v. 10, 1, pp. 1-42, **TD No. 841 (January 2012).**
- E. GENNARI and G. MESSINA, How sticky are local expenditures in Italy? Assessing the relevance of the flypaper effect through municipal data, International Tax and Public Finance, v. 21, 2, pp. 324-344, TD No. 844 (January 2012).
- V. DI GACINTO, M. GOMELLINI, G. MICUCCI and M. PAGNINI, *Mapping local productivity advantages in Italy: industrial districts, cities or both?*, Journal of Economic Geography, v. 14, pp. 365–394, TD No. 850 (January 2012).
- A. ACCETTURO, F. MANARESI, S. MOCETTI and E. OLIVIERI, Don't Stand so close to me: the urban impact of immigration, Regional Science and Urban Economics, v. 45, pp. 45-56, TD No. 866 (April 2012).
- M. PORQUEDDU and F. VENDITTI, Do food commodity prices have asymmetric effects on euro area inflation, Studies in Nonlinear Dynamics and Econometrics, v. 18, 4, pp. 419-443, TD No. 878 (September 2012).
- S. FEDERICO, *Industry dynamics and competition from low-wage countries: evidence on Italy*, Oxford Bulletin of Economics and Statistics, v. 76, 3, pp. 389-410, **TD No. 879 (September 2012).**
- F. D'AMURI and G. PERI, *Immigration, jobs and employment protection: evidence from Europe before and during the Great Recession,* Journal of the European Economic Association, v. 12, 2, pp. 432-464, TD No. 886 (October 2012).
- M. TABOGA, *What is a prime bank? A euribor-OIS spread perspective*, International Finance, v. 17, 1, pp. 51-75, **TD No. 895 (January 2013).**
- L. GAMBACORTA and F. M. SIGNORETTI, *Should monetary policy lean against the wind? An analysis based on a DSGE model with banking*, Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control, v. 43, pp. 146-74, **TD No. 921 (July 2013).**
- M. BARIGOZZI, CONTI A.M. and M. LUCIANI, Do euro area countries respond asymmetrically to the common monetary policy?, Oxford Bulletin of Economics and Statistics, v. 76, 5, pp. 693-714, TD No. 923 (July 2013).
- U. ALBERTAZZI and M. BOTTERO, *Foreign bank lending: evidence from the global financial crisis,* Journal of International Economics, v. 92, 1, pp. 22-35, **TD No. 926 (July 2013).**

- R. DE BONIS and A. SILVESTRINI, *The Italian financial cycle: 1861-2011*, Cliometrica, v.8, 3, pp. 301-334, **TD No. 936 (October 2013).**
- D. PIANESELLI and A. ZAGHINI, *The cost of firms' debt financing and the global financial crisis*, Finance Research Letters, v. 11, 2, pp. 74-83, **TD No. 950 (February 2014).**
- A. ZAGHINI, *Bank bonds: size, systemic relevance and the sovereign*, International Finance, v. 17, 2, pp. 161-183, **TD No. 966 (July 2014).**
- M. SILVIA, Does issuing equity help R&D activity? Evidence from unlisted Italian high-tech manufacturing firms, Economics of Innovation and New Technology, v. 23, 8, pp. 825-854, TD No. 978 (October 2014).
- G. BARONE and S. MOCETTI, *Natural disasters, growth and institutions: a tale of two earthquakes,* Journal of Urban Economics, v. 84, pp. 52-66, **TD No. 949 (January 2014).**

2015

- G. BULLIGAN, M. MARCELLINO and F. VENDITTI, *Forecasting economic activity with targeted predictors*, International Journal of Forecasting, v. 31, 1, pp. 188-206, **TD No. 847 (February 2012).**
- A. CIARLONE, *House price cycles in emerging economies*, Studies in Economics and Finance, v. 32, 1, **TD No. 863 (May 2012).**
- G. BARONE and G. NARCISO, Organized crime and business subsidies: Where does the money go?, Journal of Urban Economics, v. 86, pp. 98-110, **TD No. 916 (June 2013).**
- P. ALESSANDRI and B. NELSON, *Simple banking: profitability and the yield curve,* Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, v. 47, 1, pp. 143-175, **TD No. 945 (January 2014).**
- R. AABERGE and A. BRANDOLINI, *Multidimensional poverty and inequality*, in A. B. Atkinson and F. Bourguignon (eds.), Handbook of Income Distribution, Volume 2A, Amsterdam, Elsevier, TD No. 976 (October 2014).
- M. FRATZSCHER, D. RIMEC, L. SARNOB and G. ZINNA, *The scapegoat theory of exchange rates: the first tests*, Journal of Monetary Economics, v. 70, 1, pp. 1-21, **TD No. 991 (November 2014).**

FORTHCOMING

- M. BUGAMELLI, S. FABIANI and E. SETTE, *The age of the dragon: the effect of imports from China on firmlevel prices*, Journal of Money, Credit and Banking, **TD No. 737 (January 2010).**
- G. DE BLASIO, D. FANTINO and G. PELLEGRINI, *Evaluating the impact of innovation incentives: evidence* from an unexpected shortage of funds, Industrial and Corporate Change, **TD No. 792 (February** 2011).
- A. DI CESARE, A. P. STORK and C. DE VRIES, *Risk measures for autocorrelated hedge fund returns*, Journal of Financial Econometrics, **TD No. 831 (October 2011).**
- D. FANTINO, A. MORI and D. SCALISE, Collaboration between firms and universities in Italy: the role of a firm's proximity to top-rated departments, Rivista Italiana degli economisti, TD No. 884 (October 2012).
- M. MARCELLINO, M. PORQUEDDU and F. VENDITTI, Short-Term GDP Forecasting with a mixed frequency dynamic factor model with stochastic volatility, Journal of Business & Economic Statistics, **TD No. 896 (January 2013).**
- M. ANDINI and G. DE BLASIO, Local development that money cannot buy: Italy's Contratti di Programma, Journal of Economic Geography, **TD No. 915 (June 2013).**
- J. LI and G. ZINNA, On bank credit risk: sytemic or bank-specific? Evidence from the US and UK, Journal of Financial and Quantitative Analysis, **TD No. 951 (February 2015).**